At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 18th day of May, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor



        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman
        

        George A. Woolsey, Councilman                                

                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman  
Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Town Clerk Zarutskie said there were a number of students here tonight from Wallkill High School. They are Francisco Rodriguez, Drey Maron, Brian Wendel, Kyle Wendel, Melissa Newcomb and Iliana Bermudez. He welcomed them all and asked Francisco Rodriguez to lead the pledge to the flag. 
3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

There were no additional items for this agenda.


Supervisor Booth said that number 9 Orange County Trust should be two separate items they should read as follows: 

9A.
Orange County Trust Developer’s Agreement with Orange County Trust for Improvements to Intersection of Gardnertown Road and Gidney Avenue
9B.
Resolution of Support of Empire Zone Designation for Rivera Farms, LLC


20 Governor Drive

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments on any agenda items. 

5.
PUBLIC HEARING (7:00 p.m.): Local Law Amending Chapter 185,  





         “Sign Illumination”
Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all of the postings and legal notices have been completed. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said notice of the Public Hearing for the Local Law Amending Chapter 185, “Sign Illumination” has been posted in the lobby of Town Hall and on the Town web site since May 5, 2009. It was advertised in the Sentinel on May 5, 2009 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on May 6, 2009. This fulfills all of the legal requirements for a public hearing as required under New York State Law. 
MOTION was made at 7:07 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to open the Public Hearing for the Local Law Amending Chapter 185, “Sign Illumination”. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said this proposal of a Local Law was generated as a result of concerns raised by the Town’s Code Enforcement officials
with the changes in the technology for signage. The Town can amend the Local Law to allow signs that are light emitting diodes with crystal liquid display signage. The Local Law in front of the Board tonight will take this type of sign out of the prohibition. The second aspect has to do with front lighting signs. This Local Law does not promote carved wood with raised letter signs with front lighting. 
Councilman Benedict arrived at 7:12 p.m.

Supervisor Booth asked if anyone had any questions or comments.

Ann Fisher, Balmville, said her brother lives in Virginia, and their town is trying to pass the same type of Law. It is her hope that she will be able to pass information on this matter onto him. 

Ernest Bello, Hy Vue Drive, asked if the Town has contacted the New York State Code Division for their input on the signs that are in code violation.
Supervisor Booth said this Local Law pertains to the zoning code and it is not a building or electrical code. 
John McCalvey, Colden Park, said he has a complaint about the size of the signs. 

Supervisor Booth said this Local Law only addresses the lighting, not the size. 
Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other comments or questions. There were none.

MOTION was made at 7:19 p.m. by Councilman Woolsey to close this Public Hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

6.
RESOLUTION of SEQRA Decision and Determination
Mr. Taylor said the Board does have the option not to act tonight and revise this Local Law to address what constitutes the issue of lighting that is not defused. 

It was the overall decision of the Board to vote on this Resolution tonight.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution of SEQR Designation and Determination: Adoption of a Proposed Local Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh: Sign Illumination. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  
DISCUSSION: Mr. Taylor said this is a determination by the Town Board and the State Environmental Quality Review Act and the Environmental Impact Statement will not be required for the adoption of this Local Law. This will not have a significant impact on the environment. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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7.
RESOLUTION of Adoption
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Resolution of Adoption of Local Law Number 5 of 2009 – Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Town of Newburgh: Sign Illumination. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

8.
INTRODUCTION OF LOCAL LAW AMENDMENT: ZONING, Providing that Violation of Conditions of Permits and Approvals is a Violation of the Zoning Law and Subject to Penalty


Mr. Taylor said in light of a recent Justice Court decision dismissing a Town Code prosecution, he has prepared a Local Law amending the Zoning Code to specifically provide that the violation of any condition of a permit, certificate, approval, variance, site plan, special exception, special use permit, or other authorization granted or issued by any Board or Town department pursuant to the Zoning Chapter shall be considered a violation of that Chapter, and subject to enforcement and penalties.


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of Town Board Providing for Referral of Local Law Amending Article VII Entitled “Enforcement and Penalties” of Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.         ORANGE COUNTY TRUST    

A.
Orange County Trust Developer’s Agreement with Orange County Trust for Improvements to Intersection of Gardnertown Road and Gidney Avenue
Supervisor Booth said this is a Developer’s Agreement with Orange County Trust and Gardnertown Commons for a contribution for the improvements for the intersection of Gidney Avenue and Gardnertown Road. 


Mr. Taylor said this is the same agreement the Town entered into with Key Bank, Walgreens and Commercial Plaza. Orange County Trust is contributing 
$74, 100.00 the same amount that was contributed by Semblar. The cost is based on the traffic generation from the project. The funds are deposited in an escrow account with the Town. As Gardnertown Commons completes the improvements, they will be reimbursed by the escrow account.


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Developer’s Agreement with Orange County Trust; Contribution of $74,100.00 to Cost of Improvements to Intersection of Gidney Avenue and Gardnertown Road to be performed by Gardnertown Commons and to authorize Supervisor Booth to sign this agreement. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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B.
Resolution of Support of Empire Zone Designation for Rivera Farms, LLC, 20 Governor Drive

Mr. Taylor said the Empire Zone Program is a State program administered by Orange County with certain benefits to Commercial Businesses who locate in Orange County. Riviera Farms LLC located on Governor Drive in the Stewart Airport Industrial Park is eligible for this program. This Resolution is part of the process in qualifying Riviera Farms for the Empire Zone Program. 

Councilman Woolsey said this zone covers the Town of Newburgh, City of Newburgh and New Windsor and other designated areas in Orange County. Orange County agreed that Riviera Farms should be part of the Empire Zone. Riviera Farms is presently in operation and employs ten to fifteen people. Riviera Farms packages produce and plans to employ over fifteen people within the next three years. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Town of Newburgh Resolution of Support and Concurrence with the Newburgh-Stewart Empire Zone for Riviera Farms LLC, (Formerly Economic Developement Zone) Regionally Significant. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

10.
PARKS AND RECREATION:


A.     Chadwick Lake Trail Capital Project Expenditure


Supervisor Booth said that Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation has submitted vouchers for the Chadwick Lake Trail upgrades. These invoices will be submitted to the County and State for the grant money the Town has been granted for the trail upgrade. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated May 15, 2009, submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, to make payments from the Trail Upgrade Capital Project account for the following expenses:


Home Depot                                                              $  34.02


United Rentals (Mini-Excavator)                                648.09


United Rentals (Roller)                                                156.21


Pine Bush Equipment (Rental)                                  4,780.00


Pine Bush Equipment (Rental)                                  2,270.00

          
Callahan & Nannini Quarry, Inc. (item # 4)            20,396.90


Callahan & Nannini Quarry, Inc. (item # 4)            13,592.48
                                                                         Total          $41,877.77


    
The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 


DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth said after these invoices are paid the balance in the Chadwick Lake Trail Upgrade Capital Project account is $50,257.77
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

B. Additional Capital Project Expenditure

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated May 6, 2009, submitted by Robert Petrillo, to pay an additional $220.00 from the Capital Project Fund to cover the additional cost for concrete. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

DISCUSSION: Mr. Petrillo state in his memo “due to the increased cost of concrete the previously approved amount of $1,050.00 for the storage shed project will not cover the full cost. The actual cost of concrete (on State bid) was $820.00 vs. the projected amount of $600.00.”
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VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

11.
HIGHWAY: Summer Materials Bid

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated May 13, 2009, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to award the bids for summer materials to the following vendors, who were all the lowest bidders. (see attached) The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey said that the reason these items have to go out to bid is because they are not on the State Bid list and some come in lower than State Bid. 


Councilwoman Greene asked if the chip spreader and roller included delivery.


Councilman Woolsey said it is his opinion that they are delivered, but if not the Town has the ability to pick them up.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.
SCHEDULING: Special Meeting to Meet with Wendall Energy

Supervisor Booth said the Town had a NYSERTA Energy survey done and he is waiting for the results of that survey. He said Wendall Energy has asked to do a survey of the Town’s water meters and energy audits on all of the Town’s facilities. Supervisor Booth asked the Town to schedule a date to meet with Wendall Energy. 

The Board members are going to check their schedules and contact Supervisor Booth. 

13.
ENGINEERING: Rescind Bid Approval for Old Town Hall Boiler Replacement


Supervisor Booth said during the Town’s energy audit it was brought to their attention that there may be grant money available for this project. The Town is presently researching those possibilities. Supervisor Booth said this bid will be advertised when the research for the money that is available is complete.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to rescind the bid approval for the Old Town Hall boiler replacement. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

14.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS

Supervisor Booth asked everyone to take the time this Memorial Day weekend to remember our Veterans who gave their lives for our country and our freedom. 


Councilman Woolsey said this parade is for our Veterans. We are here to honor the people who have gone before us and sacrificed their lives for us. The Memorial Day Parade will be on Sunday the 24th, line up is at 12:00 noon, the kick off is at 1:00 p.m. The American Legion and the VFW are going to have Memorial Day Services at Town Hall on Monday at 10:00 a.m. This year the Memorial Day Parade is in honor of Al D’Arco, a Veteran, who is the Grand Marshall of the parade. 
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Councilwoman Greene said that on September 17, 2008 Town resident Lt. Mohsin Nazvi lost his life in Afghanistan. On Friday, May 22nd , in Downing Park at 4:30 p.m. they are going to plant a Memorial Day tree in his honor. She also said that the Honorary Chief’s Association honored Policemen from different departments in Orange County. 

There were seven Town of Newburgh Policemen who were given awards for life saving duties that they performed. Their names are: Officer Michael Sisia, Officer Taso Karabelas, Sgt. Patrick Cadden, Officer Philip Losgar, Officer Vincent Spampinato, Officer Frederick Denardo and Officer Jack Galusha,    


Town Clerk Zarutskie said his office will be open Saturday, June 13th from 9 a.m. until noon. Tony Marino, the County Legislator, will also be there. On June 6th the Town of Montgomery will have a free rabies clinic from 9:00 a.m. until noon. Finally, he said the cost of a fishing license is going up on August 15th . The price will go from $19.00 to $29.00 on August 15th. The new senior citizen discount rate will start at age 70 not 65. Accordingly, Seniors would be well advised to obtain lifetime licenses now, before the price goes up.

Councilman Piaquadio said that former Councilman James Manley completed a 400 mile bike ride in honor of all of the Police Officers that were killed in the line of action. The ride ended at the Washington Monument with a candlelight vigil. 

15.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Carol Angelo, Meadow Hill, said that Monarch Drive is in horrific condition and it was just paved last fall. She suggested the Town look into the method and product that was used to pave the road.  

Supervisor Booth said the Town contracted out the repaving of Monarch Drive. The Supervisor of Highways is investigating the method and the product that was used for the repaving. 


Tony Marino, County Legislator, came forward and accepted the Town Clerk’s invitation to come to Town Hall on June 13th. He said he was surprised the County voted on the matter of the Rivera property and the Empire Zone before the Town did. He would prefer to have it the other way around. 


Supervisor Booth said he received the first correspondence on this matter May 8th.  


Mr. Marino said it would be a benefit if the County did become more involved in the monitoring of jobs promised by the business benefiting from the Empire Zone.  


Mr. Marino asked the Board to reconsider putting a stop sign at the intersection of  Union Avenue and Floral Drive, which is the entrance to the Westwood Park subdivision. It would decrease the rate of speed motorist are traveling on Union Avenue. He said there was a public hearing for the stop sign and no one supported it at that time. Recently he has spoken to people on Union Avenue and has found a lot of people in favor of the stop sign. 


Councilwoman Greene said at the public hearing residents had concerns with ice in the winter time and the ability to stop. They were also concerned about school buses not being able to stop.  


Ann Fisher, Balmville, thanked the public and the Board for all of their support for her and her husband last week. She said it meant so much to them. She asked Mr. Taylor about a zoning law that he prepared.
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Mr. Taylor said his office prepared a Local Law for the Board’s consideration.  The Town is adding a section to the Zoning Code that says if there is a violation on a condition that the Board has proposed as part of a special permit or part of a special variance that is part of the Planning Board approval or Zoning Board approval, they are in violation of the Code and subject to prosecution. 


Mrs. Fisher said in the Town of Plattekill if there is a violation of an agreement the terms no longer exist.

Mary Ann Olivera, Meadow Hill, said the traffic on Meadow Hill Road has increased and so has the rate of speed. She asked the Board to do an analysis to rectify this problem. 

Supervisor Booth said the Town is going to install raised roadways in front of Meadow Hill School and hopefully this will help the problem. 


Jane Johnston, Leslie Road, said they have a neighbor who dug a six foot trench around their house and put down pesticides to prevent termites. She has a concern that this could contaminate their well water. The neighbor said she had gotten a permit to put down the pesticide.  


Supervisor Booth said the Town does not issue any type of pesticide permits. Anyone who distributes and uses pesticides commercially has to have a license from the Department of Environmental Conservation.

Ms. Johnston asked Tony Marino about a Neighbor Notification Law that has been enacted in New York City, Westchester and Ulster County. She said if this law was enacted in Orange County, they would have known about the pesticide application. 


Jay Coppola, Orange Lake, came forward to invite all of the Board members to the Orange Lake Homeowners meeting on May 20th . 


 Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions. There were none. He then thanked everyone for coming. 

16.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  


A.     Mountain Ridge Development Litigation

B.     CSEA Contract Proposal

MOTION was made at 8:16 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to go into Executive Session to discuss the Mountain Ridge Development Litigation and the CSEA contract proposal. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent


MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to come out of Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.


Supervisor Booth said no action was taken at this time.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman   Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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17.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 10:06 p.m.

Submitted by

_________________________________                  ___________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk 


Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
            
